
RCW 88.16.100  Pilots' licenses—Revocation, suspension, etc., of
—Reprimand or fine—Other disciplinary actions—Procedure—Judicial 
review.  (1) The board shall have power on its own motion or, in its 
discretion, upon the written request of any interested party, to 
investigate the performance of pilotage services subject to this 
chapter and to issue a reprimand, impose a fine against a pilot in an 
amount not to exceed five thousand dollars, suspend, withhold, or 
revoke the license of any pilot, or any combination of the above, for 
misconduct, incompetency, inattention to duty, intoxication, or 
failure to perform his duties under this chapter, or violation of any 
of the rules or regulations provided by the board for the government 
of pilots. The board may partially or totally stay any disciplinary 
action authorized in this subsection and subsection (2) of this 
section. The board shall have the power to require that a pilot 
satisfactorily complete a specific course of training or treatment.

(2) In all instances where a pilot licensed under this chapter 
performs pilot services on a vessel exempt under RCW 88.16.070, the 
board may on its own motion, or in its discretion upon the written 
request of any interested party, investigate whether the services were 
performed in a professional manner consistent with sound maritime 
practices. If the board finds that the pilotage services were 
performed in a manner that constitutes an act of incompetence, 
misconduct, or negligence so as to endanger life, limb, or property, 
or violated or failed to comply with state laws or regulations 
intended to promote marine safety or to protect navigable waters, the 
board may issue a reprimand, impose a fine against a pilot in an 
amount not to exceed five thousand dollars, suspend, withhold, or 
revoke the state pilot license, or any combination of the above. The 
board shall have the power to require that a pilot satisfactorily 
complete a specific course of training or treatment.

(3) The board shall implement a system of specified disciplinary 
actions or corrective actions, including training or treatment, that 
will be taken when a state licensed pilot in a specified period of 
time has had multiple disciplinary actions taken against the pilot's 
license pursuant to subsections (1) and (2) of this section. In 
developing these disciplinary or corrective actions, the board shall 
take into account the cause of the disciplinary action and the pilot's 
previous record.

(4) The board shall immediately review the pilot's license of a 
pilot who has been charged with any offense involving drugs or the 
personal consumption of alcohol while on duty, including an offense of 
operation of a vehicle or vessel while under the influence of alcohol 
or drugs. After a hearing held pursuant to subsection (5) of this 
section:

(a) The board shall order a pilot who has been found to have been 
convicted of an offense involving drugs or the personal consumption of 
alcohol while on duty and who has not been convicted of another 
offense involving drugs or the personal consumption of alcohol in the 
previous five years to actively participate in and satisfactorily 
complete a specific program of treatment. The board may impose other 
sanctions it determines are appropriate. If the pilot does not 
satisfactorily complete the program of treatment, the board shall 
suspend, revoke, or withhold the pilot's license until the treatment 
is completed; and

(b) The board shall suspend for not less than one year the 
license of a pilot found to have been convicted of a second or 
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subsequent offense involving drugs or the personal consumption of 
alcohol while on duty.

(5) When the board determines that reasonable cause exists to 
issue a reprimand, impose a fine, suspend, revoke, or withhold any 
pilot's license or require training or treatment under subsection (1), 
(2), or (4) of this section, it shall prepare and personally serve 
upon such pilot a notice advising him or her of the board's intended 
action, the specific grounds for the action, and the right to request 
a hearing to challenge the board's action. The pilot shall have thirty 
days from the date on which notice is served to request a full hearing 
before an administrative law judge on the issue of the reprimand, 
fine, suspension, revocation, or withholding of his or her pilot's 
license, or requiring treatment or training. The board's proposed 
reprimand, fine, suspension, revocation, or withholding of a license, 
or requiring treatment or training shall become final upon the 
expiration of thirty days from the date notice is served, unless a 
hearing has been requested prior to that time. When a hearing is 
requested, the board shall request the appointment of an 
administrative law judge under chapter 34.12 RCW who has sufficient 
experience and familiarity with pilotage matters to be able to conduct 
a fair and impartial hearing. The hearing shall be governed by the 
provisions of Title 34 RCW. All final decisions of the administrative 
law judge shall be subject to review by the superior court of the 
state of Washington for Thurston county, by the superior court of the 
county in which the pilot maintains his or her residence or principal 
place of business, or by the superior court of the county in which the 
board maintains its office, to which court any case with all the 
papers and proceedings therein shall be immediately certified by the 
administrative law judge if requested to do so by any party to the 
proceedings at any time within thirty days after the date of any such 
final decision. No appeal may be taken after the expiration of thirty 
days after the date of final decision. Any case so certified to the 
superior court shall be tried de novo and after certification of the 
record to said superior court the proceedings shall be had as in a 
civil action. Moneys collected from fines under this section shall be 
deposited in the pilotage account.

(6) The board shall have the power, on an emergency basis, to 
temporarily suspend a state pilot's license: (a) When a pilot has been 
involved in any vessel accident where there has been major property 
damage, loss of life, or loss of a vessel, or (b) where there is a 
reasonable cause to believe that a pilot has diminished mental 
capacity or is under the influence of drugs, alcohol, or other 
substances, when in the opinion of the board, such an accident or 
physical or mental impairment would significantly diminish that 
pilot's ability to carry out pilotage duties and that the public 
health, safety, and welfare requires such emergency action. The board 
shall make a determination within seventy-two hours whether to 
continue the suspension. The board shall develop rules for exercising 
this authority including procedures for the chairperson or vice 
chairperson of the board to temporarily order such suspensions, 
emergency meetings of the board to consider such suspensions, the 
length of suspension, opportunities for hearings, and an appeal 
process. The board shall develop rules under chapter 34.05 RCW.

(7) The board shall immediately notify the United States coast 
guard that it has revoked or suspended a license pursuant to this 
section and that a suspended or revoked license has been reinstated. 
[2008 c 128 § 5; 1990 c 116 § 28; 1987 c 392 § 1; 1986 c 121 § 1; 1981 
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c 67 § 36; 1977 ex.s. c 337 § 12; 1971 ex.s. c 297 § 4; 1935 c 18 § 
13; RRS § 9871-13. Prior: 1888 p 178 § 10.]

Findings—Severability—1990 c 116: See notes following RCW 
90.56.210.

Severability—1987 c 392: "If any provision of this act or its 
application to any person or circumstance is held invalid, the 
remainder of the act or the application of the provision to other 
persons or circumstances is not affected." [1987 c 392 § 2.]

Severability—1986 c 121: "If any provision of this act or its 
application to any person or circumstance is held invalid, the 
remainder of the act or the application of the provision to other 
persons or circumstances is not affected." [1986 c 121 § 2.]

Effective dates—Severability—1981 c 67: See notes following RCW 
34.12.010.

Severability—1977 ex.s. c 337: See note following RCW 88.16.005.
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